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ABSTRACT
This article sets out to describe the individual mobility of persons affected by the war in former Yugoslavia from a long-term, 
biographical perspective. It evaluates how the conflict and post-conflict conditions limit or enhance the spatial range of individual 
activities. The time-geographical approach is applied through the usage of spatio-temporal records of the war and post-war life. 
Thirty-two respondents from Bosnia and Herzegovina were interviewed, and asked to generate an “ex-post facto” open time-space 
activity diary. The article demonstrates the usefulness of the time-space activity diary usage as a significant instrument for a sensible 
analysis of life-paths.
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1. Introduction

Every war and armed conflict in the history was 
accompanied by inhuman treatment, violence, atroc-
ities and killings, which imprints deep mark on all 
members of the society regardless of their gender, 
age, education, cultural background, nationality or 
religious membership. War kills and its consequences 
go beyond its end and are profound for future devel-
opment. The breakup of Yugoslavia in the nineties of 
the 20th century was not an exception.

Violence and wars did not have impact only on the 
economy but also on social structures within the ter-
ritory of former Yugoslavia. It also affected the large 
migratory movements that emerged towards the end 
of the 20th century. Armed conflicts lead to forced 
migration and long-term refugee problems. As Ljubo-
ja (2015) mentioned, relocations caused by violence 
and wars or displacements of citizens belonging 
to different ethnic or religious groups by the state 
authorities certainly represent the biggest and the 
most obvious movements of people in relatively short 
periods of time. Significant changes, caused by the 
conflicts at the end of the last century, occurred in the 
inner structure of the populations of Croatia, Bosnia 
and Herzegovina and Serbia. They represent the most 
recent examples that have remained etched in the col-
lective memory of the nations in question.

In the eyes of the outside observers the Yugoslav 
social model has been a relatively successful symbio-
sis of different cultures and traditions, but the period 
of extreme political tensions, growth of nationalist 
forces and escalating national conflicts in a number of 
the republics in the late 1980s, culminated into sever-
al wars in the early 1990s. The beginning of the 1990s 
pointed to the future development of events. Most of 
the republics, Slovenia, Croatia, Bosnia and Herzego-
vina and Macedonia proclaimed independence after 
the dissolution of Yugoslavia in early 1992.

Despite the centuries of the co-existence within the 
multicultural society, Bosnia and Herzegovina experi-
enced a bitter transition from the communist era to 
independence. The war from 1992 to 1995 in Bosnia 
and Herzegovina resulted in huge direct and indirect 
demographic changes in this former Yugoslav repub-
lic. The initial period of the post-war recovery was 
characterized by a massive devastation, dislocations 
and deaths. Nowadays post-war Bosna and Herze-
govina consists of two entities based on its constitu-
tional and administrative structure: the Federation of 
Bosnia and Herzegovina (FBiH) and Republika Srps-
ka (RS) and Brčko District (self-governing administra-
tive unit).

In order to understand and explain armed con-
flicts, the breakdown of the state and post-conflict 
development and to place these events in a theoreti-
cal plain, the wide range of theories tends to describe 
inter alia the issues of ethnicity, nation, nationality, 
interactive processes between events and personal 

motives for expressing intolerance, as far as conflicts, 
violence, ethnic cleansing, and other (e.g. Horowitz 
1985; Kaplan 1994; Connor 1994; Hutchinson, Smith 
1996; Collier 2000; Sekulić et al. 2002; Collier, Hoef-
fler 2004; Blagojević 2009; Beširević 2010; Jesse and 
Williams 2011). Societies in the post-conflict time (as 
it was in some former republics of Yugoslavia) and the 
processes of renewal and development on almost all 
of its levels are also becoming the subject of special 
researchers’ interest (Blagojević 2004; Lambourne 
2004). In connection with the studied issues, the 
theories focused on the migration (Drbohlav, Uherek 
2007) and its determinants (e.g. Drbohlav 2011) are 
also important. Victims of civil war and forced dis-
placement in former Yugoslavia constitute an impor-
tant form of forced migration. Forced migration is the 
result of a string of connected emergencies and is an 
integral part of international (regional) relationships 
and societal crises (Castles 2003).

All significant human interactions in the conflict 
and post-conflict societies can be seen from the geo-
graphical (time-space perspectives), especially from 
the behavioural geography and time-geography point 
of view. Behavioural geography studies human space-
time activities as the outcome of decisions made by 
individuals within the constraints set by the society 
and the environment and according to their percep-
tion and understanding of the situation. Behaviour-
al geography is not based on an abstract model of 
rational behaviour, but is focused on what people do 
and why they do it (Castree et al. 2013). Behaviour-
al approach in geography recognizes that people live 
simultaneously in a subjective environment of values, 
meanings and perceptions and in an objective phys-
ical environment. Current behavioural geographical 
approaches include both, qualitative and quantitative 
methods (Golledge, Stimson 1990; Golledge 2008; 
Gold 2009). Behavioural geography was also criti-
cally used to study individuals’ space-time actions, in 
choosing whether to stay or to move, along with their 
perceptions of extreme events (conflicts). Behaviour-
al geography continued to expand into various areas 
including potential and real ethnic and religious ten-
sions and war conflicts and tensions (e.g. Ira 1997; 
Jacobson 2006; Uher 2018; Uher, Ira 2019). Many 
life stories of the 20th and 21st century in the areas 
affected by the war conflict have similar mixtures of 
individual lives, network building and the interven-
tion of authorities. But the lack of information, spe-
cific social and family life relations existing in certain 
time and in certain cultural conditions can be consid-
ered as a factor influencing their social and spatial 
mobility. Time geography, as outlined first by Torsten 
Hägerstrand, is an approach aimed at the clarifica-
tion of the constraints to objects and individuals in 
their search for slots in the time-space continuum. 
Hägerstrand (1970) builds on everyday experience 
and the bounding capacity of time and space. Every 
individual follows a trajectory (observed paths) in 
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time-space. Time-geography studies a broad spec-
trum of own concepts (Ellegård 1999 and 2019; Lenn-
torp 1999; Ira 2001; Lundén 2003; Schwanen 2009; 
Schwanen, Kwan 2012). The individual human being 
is an integer unit of existence. The life paths of indi-
viduals are influenced by biological needs and by soci-
etal factors, among other political regulations (Kleine-
pier et al. 2015). The life trajectory of a person whose 
demands do not comply with the political environ-
ment will search for refuge domain, either as a per-
manent solution in full or partial accord with her or 
his demands, or as a stepping-stone in the search for 
full satisfaction. Planning his or her day, year and life, 
the individual has to utilize and accommodate to all 
the networks and structures available (Lundén 2003).

The aim of this article is to analyse how the com-
plex and often changeable and unpredictable condi-
tions surrounding thirty two individuals from Eastern 
Bosnia, who were affected by war, limit or enhance 
their range of activities in the conflict and post-con-
flict space and how they are manifested in their 
life-paths formed by their time-space behavioural 
patterns. The paper gradually introduces brief the-
oretical and methodological framework, the studied 
area with its short history and the data and methods 
used. Furthermore, the results of spatio-temporal 
research of life paths conducted among selected sam-
ple of Bosniaks are presented, followed by a discus-
sion and conclusion.

2. Material and methods

2.1 Study area 

Our research, applying a time-geographical approach 
using spatio-temporal records of a rich complexity of 

war and post-war life, took place in the post-war Bos-
na and Herzegovina consisting of two entities based 
on its constitutional and administrative structure: 
the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina (FBiH) and 
Republika Srpska (RS) and Brčko District – Fig. 1. 

Bosnia and Herzegovina (total area 51,129 km2) 
is home to members of numerous ethnic groups and 
around 60% of the population is rural. According to 
the Ministry for Human Rights and Refugees of Bosnia 
and Herzegovina (2006), from the beginning of the 
three-year war until signing the Dayton Agreement, 
about 2.2 million persons, which makes almost a half 
of the pre-war domicile population, were forced to 
leave their homes and move. Out of that number, more 
than a million people were displaced within Bosnia 
and Herzegovina and around 1.2 million people have 
sought the refugee protection abroad. In the early 
post-war years, estimates of the number of the vic-
tims in the civil war oscillated between a wide range 
of 25,000–329,000 (Tabeau, Bijak 2003), but most 
often in the range between 200,000–250,000. About 
15,000 persons were recorded as missing (Ministry 
for Human Rights and Refugees 2006). According 
to later estimates, the number of victims oscillates 
approximately around 100,000 (Tabeau, Bijak 2005). 
A comparison of the 1991 and 2013 censuses shows 
that the absolute population of all ethnic groups 
decreased by almost 0.8 million (from 4.377 million 
to 3.531), with the share of Bosniaks increasing by 
6.6% and the share of Serbs, Croats and others declin-
ing. (Institute for statistics of FB&H 2016).

The research of the life paths of the examined 
group of Bosniaks concerns the territory of the former 
Yugoslavia, the area in which all respondents lived, 
migrated or were forced to move before the period of 
armed conflict, during the war events or after the end 
of conflict.

The study area in which structured interviews were 
carried out is in the northeast Bosnia (Fig. 1), a part of 
territory called Podrinje in village Mihatovići near city 
of Tuzla. In Mihatovići there is one of the refugee cen-
tres, mainly for Bosnian Muslims, and probably the 
largest one in the canton of Tuzla. During the war, the 
city of Tuzla has never been seriously attacked and 
was a rare oasis of “normality” in the Bosnian war. 
When the Bosnian war ended, the return process was 
agreed, although there remains a significant number 
of displaced persons, refugees and other conflict-af-
fected persons of concern who are in need of durable 
solutions. In this mountainous area, about 10 kilo-
metres outside the city of Tuzla, transport options to 
the camp are limited. A narrow road leads to the col-
lective settlement that was built mostly from sources 
of the Norwegian People’s Aid at the beginning of the 
war (Lisica 2013). The refugee camp Mihatovići is sit-
uated on a hill and was designed for the temporary 
housing units. Officially in 2016, there were still 161 
residents living in this camp (Catholic Relief Servic-
es 2016) and according to the City Administration, 

Fig. 1 Bosna and Herzegovina: administrative structure and study 
area.
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in 2018 there were 286 residents (http://www.tuzla 
.ba). Many of the residents who still live in the run-
down refugee camp are relatives and survivors of the 
1995 genocide in Srebrenica. These people mostly 
came from Srebrenica but also from the nearby set-
tlements such as Bratunac, Zvornik or Vlasenica. 

Besides the refugee houses (Fig. 2), the refugee 
camp Mihatovići has two little grocery shops and one 
primary school (Fig. 3). The Service for Veterans’ and 
Disability Protection, Residential Affairs and Return 
of the City of Tuzla is in charge of the collective cen-
tre. According to data available in 2015, the govern-
ment representation planned to close the “collective 
settlement” of Mihatovići in 2017. But since then, the 
refugee camp Mihatovići provided services for some 
marginalised social-economic group which struggles 
with poverty.

2.2 Data and methods 

In this paper we study the activity patterns of a select-
ed group of 32 displaced individuals who were direct-
ly affected by war while preserving the individualities 
of the group members. 

Only 6 men but many more women (26) were 
represented in this group. This disparity resulted 
from a real situation among displaced persons, as 
a significant number of men died either during the 
defensive war or were later killed. We followed their 
life-paths starting from the pre-war period (1990) to 
the year 2018. From the total number of 32 respond-
ents we selected 5 persons (3 females and two males) 
with different life destinies and on the example of 
their life-paths we analysed in more detail the com-
plexity of their behavioural patterns (3D graphs in 
Figs. 2–6). The data allowed us to gain a new insight 
to the behaviour of these individuals before, during 
and after the war. It contributes to understanding of 
activities of people affected by war conflicts in physi-
cal space and chronological time in specific political, 

economic, socio-cultural, institutional, and geograph-
ical contexts. Also, we can compare similarities and 
differences in the life of our respondents. 

In order to collect survey data, the time-geograph-
ical approach based on records of activities in time-
space was applied. The time-space activity diary is a 
significant instrument for a sensible analysis of life-
paths of individuals. The use of time-space diaries 
expanded after the introduction of Hägerstrand’s 
time geography into human geography (Hägerstrand 
1970). The development of geographic information 
systems (GIS) and computational capabilities in the 
last few decades expanded possibilities in time-ge-
ographic research (Kwan 2004) and facilitated the 
analysis of time–space diaries (Couclelis 1999). 
Activity diaries collect information on the activity 
content: the time that an activity episode starts and 
ends (when), the geographical context, i.e. the spatial 
location where the activity takes place (where), the 
social context, i.e. the person(s) involved in the event 
(with whom), and the use of transportation mode(s) 
enabling access the place where the activity occurs 
(how). There are several additional dimensions for 
which information is collected, e.g. the respondent’s 
feelings and emotions during activities (Schwanen 
2009). This method recording individuals´ activi-
ties and movement in time and space may facilitate 
reflections on changes in the patterns of activities and 
may enable a deeper understanding of relationships 
in community (Díaz-Muňoz 1999; Ellegård 1999). It 
illustrates practices and activities in geographical and 
social context. The diary method provides an effective 
approach to collect data that enables the systematic 
study of activities of individuals and was applied in 
several scientific disciplines (e.g. Couclelis 1999; 
Schwanen 2009 and Miller 2017).

Data collection for this research was organized in 
April 2018. Respondents were interviewed and asked 
to generate an “ex-post facto” open time-space activ-
ity diary. One of the key challenges within the mixed 

Fig. 2 Refugee houses in Mihatovići. Fig. 3 Primary school in Mihatovići.
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methods research is the successful integration of 
quantitative and qualitative data during analysis and 
interpretation. The integration of the qualitative and 
quantitative data can bring a different perspective to 
the research and can contribute to the understanding 
of complex research problems (Tariq and Woodman 
2013). We have used 3D maps to visualize the trajec-
tories of individuals during the period of less than 
three decades. We also conducted in-depth interviews 
with the same individuals in which they expressed 
their responses to the questions. Oral history inter-
views may concern a very specific subject or cover an 
entire lifespan or trace a complex issue that unfolds 
over time offering the geographers the opportunity 
to examine the complexities and intricacies of place 
(George, Stratford 2010). This method is especially 
applicable to the study of memory and place, but can 
be useful to geographers in many sub-fields of the dis-
cipline (Ward 2012).

Nationality, internal displacement and housing 
in the territory of former Yugoslavia in the pre-war 
period were included in the selection criteria for the 
group of respondents. The main challenge associated 
with the data collecting was to reach a desired group 
of people. This was possible using the snowball sam-
pling, which works as a chain referral (e.g. Goodman 
1961; Cohen, Arieli 2011; Rochovská et al. 2014). It 
helped to develop a research sample. In this method, 
the sample group grows like a rolling snowball. It has 
been very useful in investigating a wide variety of spe-
cific population (for example marginalised), and thus 
it is possible to agree with Cohen, Arieli (2011) who 
are claiming that the snowball sampling is useful in 
collecting data in conflicting environments. We real-
ize that this relatively small set of respondents does 
not make it possible to generalize the interpretation 
of behavioural patterns of internally replaced persons 
in Bosnia and Herzegovina. However, it allows us to 
better understand the extreme complexity and emo-
tional impact of the war and post-war situation on the 
example of individuals who have so far failed to cope 
with the return to the post-war conditions of everyday 
life.

3. Results

The analyses of in-depth interviews and time-space 
diaries helped us better understand importance of 
life-paths and their bonding with life activities of peo-
ple affected by war conflicts in a physical space and 
chronological time in concrete economic, geographi-
cal, socio-cultural, institutional, and political contexts.

In-depth interviews were useful when we want-
ed to know detailed information about a person’s 
thoughts and behaviours or to explore new issues 
in depth (related to war and post-war events). Inter-
views were used to provide context to other data 
(time-space activity diaries), offering a more complete 

picture of what happened in the life of the respond-
ents and why.

Records in time-space diaries of our respondents 
contained six groups of data. The first group refers to 
time, the date. The individual described the path start-
ing at the point of birth till 2018. The second group 
refers to activity (e.g. study, employment, military ser-
vice or escaping the war conflict locality). The third 
set of data (geographical context – place) identifies the 
geographical location where the activity took place 
(e.g. Srebrenica, Potočari, Kladanj, Tuzla, etc.). The 
fourth describes social context – with whom they did 
that activity specified in terms of their relations with 
the respondent (e.g. family members, friends, and 
partners). The fifth data set referred to the transport 
mode (walking, using tractors, lorries or cars, etc.). 
And the sixth data set contained some notes such as 
getting married or involvement in violence, explana-
tion of feelings in specifics situations. This helped us 
discover their influence upon and relations with any 
other event. The basic time unit was one month, but 
in case of forced and urgent migration we used even 
a day as a basic unit. The time-space diary technique/
method has been complemented by audio recording. 
The interviews were structured to be compatible with 
the time-space diaries. However, the respondents had 
the opportunity to answer freely in their own words 
without significant interference from the person who 
conducted the interview.

The diaries that we have analysed were based on 
personal histories of 32 respondents (6 males and 
26 females), which we collected during April 2018 
and then recorded their trajectories. In one-to-one 
personal interviews, respondents were questioned 
retrospectively about their personal history, starting 
at the point of birth through the time of armed con-
flicts till present. All of them are Bosniaks by nation-
ality, Muslims by religion and with Bosnian-Herzego-
vina citizenship. The average age of interviewees is 
51.2 years. Among all respondents 12 of them com-
pleted the elementary/basic school of 8th grades, 
but most of them have not completed it and reached 
only a few levels of the primary or secondary edu-
cation. Only 5 persons completed secondary school. 
There was also one respondent who had no educa-
tion. Thirty respondents are in age group considered 
economically productive and only two respondents 
are in the post-productive age (working age popula-
tion 15–64). Of all respondents only two persons are 
self-employed in their own shops in the camp. The 
rest of them depend upon state compensation for dis-
placed persons or some of them occasionally work. 
They came from Republic of Srpska, but after the eth-
nic cleansing in 1995 they were forced to move to the 
Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina.

Before the war their households were mostly in 
rural areas around Zvornik, Bratunac, Srebrenica or 
Vlasenica in highlands where the economically active 
population was employed in agricultural sector. 
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According to the widespread norms, with regard to 
woman’s role and her behaviour, girls were required 
to skip attending school classes and to stay at home 
and help with household duties and farming until 
they reached a “marriageable age”. When they leave 
the family and get married little is expected to change 
in the new family. Men have been encouraged to go 
out and seek jobs in order to support financially their 
families. The consequences of these traditional mod-
els manifested later in the post-war transition when 
they found themselves in an urban environment with 
lacking education and no work experience, and una-
ble to adapt to the changing market conditions.

Important aspects of the time-space behaviour 
of all thirty two interviewed are presented in Tab. 1. 
Almost three decades of our analysis were divided 
into three periods: pre-war period in Bosnia and Her-
zegovina (1 January 1990 – 6 April 1992), war times 
(7 April 1992 – 14 December 1995) and post-war 
period (15 December 1995 – 16 April 2018) ending 
in the time when survey was conducted. It is evident 
from Table 1 that war and post-war period is charac-
terized by complicated life-paths in some cases with 
numerous movements and shorter or longer stays in 
places (stations). During analysed war-period, ten 
of the twenty-six interviewed women experienced/
underwent five or more relocations in order to save 
their own lives and the lives of family members, espe-
cially children. In the post-war period, the number of 
relocations decreased. Only in five records of activity 
diaries we can find five or more movements. A specific 
case is a man (42 years old) who worked as a con-
struction worker in 10 localities (apart from Bosnia 
and Herzegovina, also in Slovenia, Italy, Austria, and 
Germany). During movements apart from overcom-
ing relatively long distances on foot, they used var-
ious (sometimes unusual such as tractors and lor-
ries/trucks) transportation means to reach stations 
where they could survive for some time. Stations in 
terms of the time-geographical terminology are spa-
tial locations (places) where activities between relo-
cation periods took place. The most of respondents 
were forced to migrate by war and post-war events. 
Records in time-space diaries also enabled us to ana-
lyse motivations to move or stay. Pre-war motivations 
to move were induced by family reasons and job 
opportunities especially for male population. Motiva-
tion factors changed during the war. Apart from the 
fact that several respondents were motivated to join 
their families, several war-endangered persons were 
forced to leave their homes and directed by domestic 
and international institutions to new localities. 

A qualitative data collection method, in-depth 
interviews, offered the opportunity to capture rich, 
descriptive data about interviewees’ behaviour, atti-
tudes, perceptions and experience from the pre-war 
to post-war period, and the complex processes in 
between. All our respondents in the Mihatovići camp 
have been exposed to multiple pre-and post-migratory 

traumatic experiences, it was therefore essential for 
us to be aware and respectful for their vulnerability. 
The total number of questions in this in-depth inter-
view was 27 and most of questions were related to the 
key aspects of their lives.

Prior to the conflict, only one respondent had the 
opportunity to witness a case where members of a 
particular nationality or religion were preferred. The 
other 31 respondents answered negatively. Only less 
than a tenth of respondents experienced personally 
some inconvenience before conflicts in the 1990s due 
to nationality or religion. One of these answers was: 
yes, from neighbours in 1992 saying, we Muslims 

Tab. 1 Spatial behaviour of respondents from Eastern Bosnia 
(1990–2018): movements and stations.

Respondents 
(Age-Gender)

Number of movements / Number of stations (places)

1 January  
1990 – 6 April 

1992

7 April 1992 –  
14 December  

1995

15 December  
1995 – 16 April 

2018

84-F 0/1 7/8 0/1

68-F 0/1 3/4 1/2

63-F 0/1 3/4 6/5

60-F 0/1 2/3 1/2

59-F 0/1 6/5 2/2

58-F 0/1 6/8 1/2

58-F 0/1 2 /3 0/1

57-F 0/1 5/6 1/2

56-F 0/1 7/8 1/2

55-F 1/2 3/4 0/1

55-F 0/1 4/5 2/3

51-F 1/2 3/4 0/1

52-F 0/1 4/5 0/1

47-F 0/1 6/7 1/2

46-F 1/2 5/6 1/2

46-F 0/1 10/9 4/3

45-F 0/1 2/3 0/1

44-F 0/1 4/5 1/2

44-F 0/1 5/6 9/6

43-F 0/1 3/4 7/8

40-F 0/1 1/2 6/5

40-F 0/1 2/3 3/4 

39-F 0/1 6/7 1/2

38-F 0/1 4/5 1/2

31-F 0/1 1/2 1/2

30-F 0/1 3/4 3/4

64-M 0/1 1/2 7/5

62-M 0/1 5/4 3/3

59-M 0/1 3/4 1/2

59-M 0/1 7/5 1/2

42-M 0/1 1/2 11/10

40-M 0/1 2/3 3/3
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have caused the war and wanted the war. This did not 
imply our decision to move. Until they started killing, 
no one left their home. 

All respondents agreed that if there were no armed 
conflicts, they would still remain in the original region/ 
place of residence. Nearly two-thirds of respondents 
think that the propaganda of some nations affected 
the development of the conflict in the former Yugo-
slavia. On the contrary, one-fifth of the respondents 
answered no. Most of the questioned Bosniaks (two 
thirds) believe that the faith, religion in the milieu in 
which they formerly lived, played a very important 
role. Opinions on whether official attitudes of church 
leaders played an important role in promoting their 
own interests and contributing to the spread of con-
flicts were different. In thirteen cases the answers 
were positive, twelve respondents answered no and 
seven did no comment or were not sure. It is evident 
from the positive answers that the church leaders did 
not make sufficient efforts to calm the situation and 
promote reconciliation. A large number of respond-
ents (24) believe that political leaders abused reli-
gion in their favour. The war conflict also had an 
impact on marriage. Five respondents also reported 
ethnically mixed marriages in their neighbourhood 
that have ended in a divorce after the war conflic 
began.

The vast majority of respondents said they did not 
intend to return to localities where they used to live 
before the war. The main reasons were as follows: 
their homes and properties were either burned or 
taken away. Over time some of them managed to sell 
what they owned before the war. The important rea-
son why they plan to stay at the place of their pres-
ent stay is a feeling of security. And it has often been 
accounted that those places have no more importance 
for them than they had before the war. These reasons 

suggest that the move was provisionally terminated 
with the prospect of settling permanently.

The interviewees also expressed their views on 
the conditions under which they would return to 
live in the environment they came from. Less than 
a third would return if they had a house, less than a 
third, assuming there were schools, job opportunities, 
shops, doctors, better conditions. The retreats gave 
the following reasons: “if my husband was not killed”, 
“if my relatives were alive”. Less than a third is deter-
mined to never return.

Moving away is associated not only with the chang-
es in housing and employment, but also with coming 
into a different cultural, social and economic environ-
ment that had a significant impact on the lives of the 
respondents. Nearly two-thirds reported a very neg-
ative impact, especially a deteriorated state of health 
(i.e. mental illness, diabetes, heart disease, and so on). 
For many, the beginning after war was very difficult 
(frequent moves) and in some cases the family is still 
not together.

Nearly two-thirds of respondents feel safe when 
they visit their former country/region, respectively, 
they moved out from. More than a third does not feel 
safe. According to the Bosnian respondents, the rela-
tions among neighbours in the domestic community 
before the war were good (21) and very good to excel-
lent (11). Most of the participants in the interviews 
(31) would support changes in the place they came 
from, mainly political and economic changes (one 
third), some (7) would promote social, cultural and 
community changes (changes in local environment).

As an example of visual interpretation of time-
space diaries in 3D graphs we have selected five 
respondents from Kostijerevo (Fig. 2), Pribidoli near 
Srebrenica (Fig. 3), Radovčići near Srebrenica (Fig. 4), 
Liplje (Fig. 5), and Vlasenica (Fig. 6). A selected group 

Fig. 4 Life-path of 84 years old female living in Mihatovići camp.
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of 5 respondents, represented by 3 women and 2 men, 
shows different types of life paths influenced by dif-
ferent life situations and different factors Vertical 
line in the graph represents the time context, dura-
tion of some activity in certain geographical space of 
one individual. Every interruption or diversion meant 
change of direction of the movement of time axis and 
its duration. Time span used in the construction of 3D 
graph is from 1990 until 2018. Before the war there 
were no important changes in place of living recorded 
i.e. if not for the war, the female respondents would 
have lived all their lives in the places they were driven 
out of. But because of the war they had to hide and 
often change their accommodation until they settled 
in Mihatovići camp.

The oldest respondent, 84 years old female from 
the village of Kamenica, a woman who did not attend 
school, represents the type of Muslim female popu-
lation of Bosnia of the older generation (Fig. 4). She 
is a widow, mother of 9 children, three of whom died 
during the civil war in the Srebrenica area. Until July 
1992, she lived with her family in Kostijerevo. In July 
and August 1992, she and her family were forced to 
leave their homes. On foot, through the mountainous 
forests, they fled north to the village of Kiseljak. They 
spent more than 2 years there in the detention centre. 
In June 1995, she has been internally displaced to the 
refugee centre (community/collective centre) Miha-
tovići. From that time until the date of the interview, 
she spent almost 23 years in that facility.

Fig. 5 Life-path of 56 years old female living in Mihatovići camp.

Fig. 6 Life-path of 58 years old female living in Mihatovići camp.
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Another Muslim woman aged 56, born in the vil-
lage of Pirići, with incomplete primary education 
(4 years of primary school), a mother of three chil-
dren (Fig. 5). In April 1992, at the beginning of the 
conflict in Bosnia, she left the village of Pribidoli and 
after short stays in several localities she got to Sre-
brenica with her family (husband, children and moth-
er-in-law). During the war she became a widow – her 
husband died there). After almost two years spent in 
Srebrenica they were forced to move on foot and bus 
to Potočari (north of Srebrenica). After more than a 
year spent in detention centres, gets together with 
children to the refugee centre (community/collective 
centre) Mihatovići.

The life-path of a 58 years old Muslim woman 
with completed primary education, a widow with 2 

children begins in the small settlement of Delić near 
Srebrenica (Fig. 6). After being married, she starts a 
family in the village of Radovíći. She left their home 
in June 1992 and hid with her family and neighbours 
in the mountains for two months. From August 1992 
to July 1995 they live in the village Petriča (on the 
border with Serbia) together with their relatives. In 
July she lost her husband (shot in Potočari near Sre-
brenica). After three months in the Ši Selo near Tuzla, 
she leaves with children and some relatives in Bukin-
je near Tuzla, where they lived until May 2009. From 
there, she moves with one son to the refugee centre 
(community/collective centre) Mihatovići.

Differences between movements in the case of two 
men (62 and 59 years old) were that before the war 
the older (62) Bosnian Muslim (Fig. 7), father of two 

Fig. 8 Life-path of 59 years old male living in Mihatovići camp.

Fig. 7 Life-path of 62 years old male living in Mihatovići camp.
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children was long-term employed in Belgrade and 
younger (59), also Bosnian Muslim (Fig. 8), father of 
two children in his home town of Vlasenica. At the 
beginning of the war in 1992 both of them were in 
their home towns and became soldiers of the terri-
torial defence. During this period, 59 years old Bos-
niak was sent to the military training in Zagreb and 
after that he joined the army in Tuzla and took part 
in the fighting around Tuzla. In 1995, he was demo-
bilized and since then he changed two localities of his 
accommodations before he entered Mihatovići camp 
in the last part of 1995. Older respondent of Bosnia 
origin (62) was demobilised also in 1995 and since 
then he spent more than 6 years in Tuzla. After that, 
for couple of months he returns to Liplje, but because 
of lack of financial sources he left his birthplace Liplje 
for Tuzla. Since April 2006 he was replaced together 
with his wife and children to Mihatovići camp.

4. Discussion

In our empirical research we applied the time-geo-
graphical approach which seems to be a convenient 
foundation for mapping and modelling migration 
processes and patterns of individuals in the conflict 
and post-conflict time. The methodological concept is 
based on works of Torsten Hägerstrand which state 
that in time-space the individual describes a path 
starting at the point of birth and ending at the point 
of death (Hägerstrand 1978). Every form of human 
meeting is preceded and succeeded by movement in 
space. Four dimensional view of the world is a view 
which conceptually respects the continuity and inter-
dependence of matter, space and time (Pred 2005). 
The essential module of time geography is placed on 
individuals’ mobility, that is, the life-path in which 
people connect with each other in couples or groups 
at various points and for various purposes. The life-
path can be understood in a variety of temporal and 
spatial scales, from a day-path to a lifetime. The time-
space diaries helped us to create a more complex pic-
ture of how individuals interacted with each other in 
a life affected by war conflicts and post-war difficult 
situations. Detailed records made it possible to iden-
tify some social and economic contexts in which our 
respondents lived before the war comparing to their 
present situation (Schwanen 2009). 

The use of a data set from a longer period (a bio-
graphical time scale) leads to some differences with 
respect to how the time-space paths should be inter-
preted compared to short period (e.g. daily trajec-
tories). Our results are consistent with Frändberg’s 
statement: “When the time scale is years and decades 
rather than hours and days, the representation of 
movement is by necessity very selective” (Frändberg 
2008: 19).

The GIS as information technology is placed at the 
intersection of several different views of space and 

time (Couclelis 1999). New perspectives on space and 
time in a war and post-war life of affected population 
were added to the traditional ones, the cognitive and 
the socio-cultural. It seems to be very efficient and the 
question of space and time in the analyses of the com-
plicated life-paths (formed by external circumstanc-
es) is becoming more complex.

Wars have long term effects not only on the popu-
lations in the conflict zones, but also on populations 
beyond these territories (e.g. through the flight of 
refugees and by the economic impacts). The land-
scapes of war zones are well marked, on the one hand 
by damaged buildings and infrastructure, destroyed 
landscape icons (such as churches and mosques), 
ravaged cities, abandoned lands, on the other hand 
by various new elements which appeared in the 
landscape during post war rebuilding. Much of the 
post-conflict geographical research is focused on 
the political, social and economic consequences of 
wars (O’Loughlin 2009). Growing attention is now 
being given to the number of behavioural geograph-
ical aspects (e.g. distribution of refugees and forced 
migrants near conflict zones, long distance migration 
and refugee flows, large and diverse populations in 
poor regions involved in a struggle over power, rep-
resentation, and resources such as food, employment, 
education, and healthcare).

There are an increasing number of time-geograph-
ically-inspired studies on lives of people in vulnera-
ble situations, studies carried out in various academic 
disciplines, such as human geography, sociology, polit-
ical science, social change studies, psychology, psychi-
atry, social work and occupational therapy (Ellegård 
2019). Many of these applications, as well as the 
application in our study, using the time-geographic 
concepts and visualizations can help to understand 
the life situation of these people. There is a potential 
to combine time-geographic diaries with “the post-
war treatment programmes” and discussions on moti-
vation to realize changes in order to get better quality 
of their lives.

5. Conclusion

The results of the analysis of the group of respond-
ents in our study have, on the one hand, a limited 
informative value, on the other hand they describe in 
more detail the difficult situation of a selected sam-
ple of the population of war and post-war Bosnia 
and Herzegovina. As far as the time-space behaviour 
patterns of studied group of Bosniaks are concerned, 
in pre-war period it was a traditionally conservative 
population characterized by significantly different 
time-space behaviour of male and female population. 
Women were mostly not used to moving or migrat-
ing far from the place of their birth (or stay), except 
for marriages. In many cases, men migrated more 
often, with job opportunities being the main motive. 
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Unfortunately, the war became the main push and pull 
migratory factor, which forced to them to escape the 
war zone and became long term internally displaced 
persons. We have paid special attention to the geo-
graphical, social and other contexts recorded in their 
time-space diaries because they are very important 
for a deeper understanding of behaviour of individ-
uals affected by war not only in time of conflict but 
also in post-conflict period. Thirty two men and 
women with complicated and disturbed life trajecto-
ries survived sudden and unwanted changes of loca-
tions. In particular, they had in common the history 
of former Yugoslavia although their experiences of 
the war conflict and post-war events have been dif-
ferent and subjectively experienced and perceived in 
different ways. With the ever changing relations in the 
war and post-war environment they got into trouble. 
Similarly as Lundén (2003) we can state that the real 
individual reasons for their life-choices at different 
situations will never be completely clear. Communi-
ty and family relations, personal economic situation, 
religion and ethnicity may have in certain cases more 
impetus than political situations in war and post-war 
periods.

The collection of time–space diaries was tailored to 
specific research questions focused on people strug-
gling with difficult life circumstances. It was part of 
strategy for our research with a particular interest in 
the multiplicity and particularity of people’s experi-
ences of life in the conflict and post-conflict environ-
ment. It was based on a systematic ex-post record of 
the person’s use of time over the period lasting almost 
three decades including the spatial coordinates of 
their activities locations. The method of diary sup-
plied information for the analysis of life paths of stud-
ied Bosniaks, who to these days have not found a way 
to deal with the consequences of the war and inte-
grate into the newly formed post-war Bosnian soci-
ety. This kind of research is considered to be absent, 
so the research presented in this paper could be 
perceived as one of the first studies with an original 
empirical material which could serve for the devel-
opment of more complex interdisciplinary research 
projects combining theories of war and post-war 
marginalization and integrating experiences of people 
in war-induced marginalized groups with time-geo- 
graphy.

We can state, similarly as Ellegård (2019), who 
mentions in her publication on concepts, methods 
and applications in time geography, that the individ-
ual life-path concept also helps reveal what conse-
quences arise for other individuals in life-threatening 
situations from one individual’s decisions to act in a 
certain way. In-depth structured interviews and the 
visualizations of life-paths offered the possibility to 
generate questions which could be posed thanks to 
detailed information about the life constraints and 
experience of people affected by the war. Time-geo-
graphic analyses can be useful to show to authorities 

(even international) that the rules and programmes 
they have set up in post-conflict territories are not 
always functional.
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